
The LLCD Board Meetings are usu-
ally held on the third Wednesday of 
each month at 6:00 pm at the Benton 
Township Senior Citizens Building on 
Highway 45 in Unionville.  Check 
lakelemon.org for further details. 

Board of Directors Term Sub-Area 

Lance Eberle 
Treasurer 

2017 I 

Tim Specht 2014 II 

Kristen Spickel-
mier 

2016 III 

John Schell 
Chairman 

2017 IV 

Dennis Friesel 2016 V 

Pam Dugan 
Vice-Chair 

2014 VI 

Tina Thrasher  
 

2015 VII 

Rachel Atz 
Ex-Officio (CBU) 

  

Bob Madden 
Manager 

  

James Van Tassel 
Biologist 

  

Sublease Renewal Time 

2013 Sublease Agreements were mailed to participating freeholders in January.  
The final date for Sublease renewal is May 31, 2013. If you have any questions 
about the Sublease program please contact the LLCD office. 

Lake Enhancement Project 

The 2013 Lake Enhancement Project will start the season with debris removal 
around the lake.  Several stumps in boating areas will be removed that were 
marked during the drawdown.  Some shoreline stabilization using rip-rap will also 
be done.  Once this is completed dredging will commence for 2013. 

LLCD Boat Permits will go on sale 
March 16th at Riddle Point Park. Daily 
and season permits may be purchased at 
the LLCD office/gatehouse and Schell 
Marina (starting around March 30th) on 
North Shore Drive.   All boats on Lake 
Lemon are required to have a valid 
LLCD permit. Please remember to pur-
chase your permit before you launch your 
boat or personal watercraft for the 2013. 

Annual Permits:Resident  Non-Res. 
< 10 hp.  $41.00     $68.00 
> 10 hp.   $68.00     $95.00 
PWC  $123.00     $150.00 
Launch Ramp*     $33.00       $33.00 
Daily Permits:  
< 10 hp.  $7.00          $7.00 
> 10 hp.  $10.00        $10.00 
PWC  $17.00        $17.00 
Launch Ramp*  $5.00          $5.00 
* Riddle Point Park only        

The LLCD Eighteenth Annual Meeting took place on February 6, 2013 at the Ben-
ton Township Senior Citizens Building.  Lance Eberle, Sub-Area I; and John 
Schell, Sub-Area IV; were elected to the Board of Directors.  They will serve a 
four (4) year term.  The Board of Directors elected officers for 2013, they are:  
John Schell, Chairman; Pam Dugan, Vice-Chairman; and Lance Eberle, Treasurer. 

A copy of the District’s 2012 Annual Report is attached. 

2013 LLCD Annual Meeting Summary 

Lake Lemon Conservancy District 

Special points of interest: 

 If you have recently purchased or 
sold property at Lake Lemon, 
please contact the LLCD Office 
at 812-334-0233, so we can up-
date our database. 

The LLCD strongly encourages 
all freeholders to subscribe to the 
LLCD list serve.  The district 
uses this technology to keep free-
holders informed of current 
events and happenings on the 
lake.  To subscribe, please send 
your name and email address to 
the office at llcdoffice@aol.com. 

 Spring 2013 Newsletter 

March 2013 

2013 Boating Permits  

Above: 2012 Debris Removal 



Lake Lemon Conservancy District 

Winter Drawdown 

 Indiana Conservation 
Officers will be patrol-
ling Lake Lemon on a 
regular basis during 
this boating season.  A 
copy of the Indiana 
Boating Laws may be 
obtained at the LLCD 
office/gatehouse or at 
h t t p : / / w w w . b o a t -
ed.com/in/handbook/ 

 
 Please contact the 

LLCD office if you 
find a buoy marker that 
has been displaced 
during the winter 
months. 

Ordinance Enforcement Continued for 2013 

7599 N. Tunnel Road 
Unionville, Indiana 47468 

Phone: 812-334-0233 
Fax: 812-335-0038 
Email: llcdoffice@aol.com 
Website: www.lakelemon.org 

The District will continue its enforcement of the City of Bloomington Municipal Code 11.04 Entitled “Lake 
Lemon”.  This code may be found at www.lakelemon.org or at www.bloomington.in.gov/code.  (A copy is also 
available for review at the LLCD Office or Gate House.)    

The board approved a winter drawdown at the October LLCD Board Meeting.  This 
gives Freeholders an opportunity to work on their shoreline and dock area.  It is also 
beneficial to help prevent flooding upstream 
of Bean Blossom Creek.  One of the biggest 
advantages of a drawdown is the potential 

reduction of nuisance aquatic vegetation.  A deep freeze of 
the exposed lake bed effectively destroys the root crowns of 
these plants.  The 2012-2013 drawdown most likely had 
little to no effect on eradication of aquatic vegetation. 
The sluice gate was opened on November 26, 2012 with the 
lake eight inches below normal pool.  A six foot drawdown 
was achieved and the gate was closed December 17, 2012.  A large snow fall covered the exposed 
lake bed for several weeks after this and prevented any deep freeze.  On January 11, 2013, in ex-
pectance of a large rain, the sluice gate was reopened.  The three inch rain raised the lake to a foot 
above normal pool.  The gate was left open until February 14, 2013 achieving only a three foot 
drawdown.  At this point the watershed was still saturated and the lake began to fill slowly. The 
lake is currently at normal pool for the start of the 2013 boating season.  

Over the last several years, IU School of Public Health Faculty member , Bob Kessler has been busy 
at work promoting sailing locally and regionally.  In addition to teaching IU Sailing classes during the 
Summer and Fall semesters on Lake Lemon,  Bob has conducted US Sailing Instructor courses at the 
IU Lake Lemon Facility as well as regional locations such as Culver Military Academy and the San-
dusky Sailing Club in Ohio.  Currently, he is working on a proposal to re-establish the IU Community 
Sailing and Paddling program at the IU Sailing facility on Lake Lemon.   Additionally, Bob is a Scout-
master with Troop 100 in Bloomington and is assisting the local Boy Scouts of America Hoosier 
Trails Council with updating and evaluating the aquatic program offerings held at Camp Maumee.  
One of the greatest needs for community and youth sailing programs is the acquisition of small one 
and two person sailboats and paddlecraft.  Due to the high cost of new boats coupled with limited 
funding, donations of boats are the primary means of acquisition.  Both the IU Sailing Program and 
the Hoosier Trails Council are always in search of boat donations.  If you have an un-used boat to 
donate please contact Bob Kessler at rkessler@indiana.edu or Glen Steenberger at 
gsteenbe@bsamail.org. 

Community Sailing 

Canada Geese 
The LLCD will continue efforts in Canada Geese egg treatment, or “egg shaking”.  
This will help limit the resident geese population at Lake Lemon.  Canada Geese 
are detrimental  to the lake for numerous reasons.  Goose droppings introduce fecal 
coliform into the water column which in part introduces diseases and parasites that 
threaten native wildlife.  The droppings contain significant amounts of nitrogen that 
act like a fertilizer which leads to increased algal blooms.  Canada Geese are ag-
gressive and large populations will compete with native waterfowl for habitat.  
Limiting the population size will help to prevent the ill effects of Canada Geese on 
the lake. 

Adam Casey, Former Lake  
Biologist, “shaking eggs” 
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To: Lake.Lemon Conservancy District Board of Directors and Freeholders 
From: Bob Madden, Manager 
Subject: 2012 Annual Report 
Date: February 6, 2013 

This report is a summary ofthe most significant operational tasks the LLCD addressed in 
2012. 

1. BOARD OF DIRECTORS: 

Two (2) LLCD Board position were filled in 2012. Kristin Spickelmier ran 
unopposed and was elected to a four (4) year term in Sub Area III. Term will 
expire in 2016. Dennis Friesel ran unopposed and was elected for another four 
(4) year term in Sub Area V. Term will expire in 2016. Board officers for 2012 
were John Schell, Chairman; Bruce Cassal, Vice-Chairman; and Tina Thrasher, 
Treasurer. 

2. PERSONNEL: 

Staff for 2012 included Jake Morrow, Patrick Campbell, Joe Hopkins, and Chris 
Nguyen, Gate Attendants; Adam Casey and James Van Tassel, Lake Biologist; 
Hunter Mann, Maintenance Technician; Levi Warthan, Barge Operator; Larry 
Hays and Greg Goshorn, Push BoatJTruck Operator. 

3. GATE HOUSE OPERATIONS: 

The 2012 boating season started on Saturday, March 17th, and ended on Sunday, 
December 2nd

• Boat permits and launch fees collected in 2012 totaled 
-$131,271.00. The District hosted 41 fishing tournaments in 2012. 

4. 2012 BOATING SAFETYIENFORCEMENT: 

A. There were no boating accidents reported to LLCD or IDNR Law Enforcement in 
2012. However there were several personal injury accidents. 1. An adult woman 
severed a finger when her ring finger caught on a boat ladder. 2. A young adult 
woman received some minor burns to her legs when the boat engine caught fire. 

7599 North Thnnel Road, Unionville, IN 47468 
Phone 812/334-023B • Fax 812/335-0038 

http:131,271.00
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B. The LLCD reported to all Law Enforcement Agencies the theft of batteries around 
the lake this summer.   

 
C. IDNR Law Enforcement had a visible presence on the reservoir in 2012. Fifty one 

(51) citations and forty eight (48) warning tickets were issued. 
 

D. The Monroe County Sheriff’s Department responded to an altercation between 
several persons at Riddle Point Beach in May.  Report was filed, no arrests made. 

 
5.  2012 AQUATIC PLANT MANAGEMENT: 

 
Lake Lemon experienced above average levels of nuisance vegetation in 2012.  
The 2011/2012 drawdown did not expose the lake bed for an effective deep 
freeze.  A deep freeze of the lake bed can eradicate nuisance vegetation by 
destroying the root crowns.  This coupled with the warm temperatures in early 
spring, lack of precipitation, and low lake level allowed for vegetation to 
proliferate early on and in deep water.  Eurasian Watermilfoil (milfoil) flourished 
in the bay east of Reed Point.  The low water level allowed for milfoil to cover 
almost the entire bay.  Most of the vegetation in the lake proper was not treated 
due to budget constraints.  The LLCD’s efforts in weed treatments were directed 
toward keeping Freeholders boat docks and lake access free of weeds.  Vegetation 
not in these areas was left to provide structure and fish habitat to the lake.  
Aquatic Control is contracted to treat our vegetation.  They sprayed on four 
different occasions from June to August.  The total expenditures were $53,264.60 
($50,000.00 budgeted) for 2012.   
 

6.  2011/2012 WINTER DRAWDOWN: 
 

The sluice gate was opened on November 21st, 2011 to commence the drawdown, 
the lake was at normal pool.  Rain throughout December kept the lake relatively 
high.  On January 17th, 2012 the lake reached a low of 625.7’ or 52” below 
normal pool.  Rain the following week caused the lake to rise quickly.  The sluice 
gate was closed on February 3rd, 2012 with a lake level of 629’ or 14” below 
normal pool.  The drawdown provides an opportunity to freeze and destroy the 
root structure of nuisance vegetation while parts of the lake bed are exposed.  The 
warm winter and ineffective drawdown had little to no effect in eradicating any 
aquatic vegetation.  The summer of 2012 proved this with abnormally high levels 
of aquatic vegetation.  Drawing down the lake also plays a beneficial role in the 
health of fisheries. Decreasing the total volume of water helps to concentrate 
game fish such as bass with feeder fish during the drawdown. 
 

7. 2012 WILDLIFE CONTROL:  
 

The LLCD received permission from the IDNR, Fish and Wildlife Division to 
treat resident Canada Goose nest and eggs.  IDNR only requires registration and a 
final report on how many nests were treated.  Due to the warm weather the 
Canada Goose nesting period started earlier than normal.  In early April Adam 
Casey, Lake Biologist, treated 8 nests totaling 50 eggs on Cemetery Island.  The 
nesting at Cemetery Island appears to be down from years past.  The LLCD will 
continue our efforts in treating eggs in the 2013 season.   
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8.  2012 WATER TESTING:   
 

A. Indiana University’s School of Public and Environmental Affairs (SPEA) 
conducted the tests.  The tests included a review of such parameters as clarity, 
nutrients, algae, dissolved oxygen, and fecal coliform bacteria.  The 2012 results 
are expected in May 2013 from SPEA. All previous reports may be found on our 
website. 

 
B. The LLCD Biologist monitored E. coli concentrations at Riddle Point Park beach 

once a week starting in May and ending in September.  All tests were well below 
the risk threshold established by the State of Indiana.   

 
9.  RIDDLE POINT PARK: 
 

A. The park opened on Saturday, May 26th. Park admissions were charged daily thru 
Monday, September 3rd. The season vehicle pass was $60.00; Daily park 
admission was $5.00 per vehicle. Total park admissions collected was 
$29,315.00.  

 
B. The Riddle Point Park shelter was rented 13 times. The shelter rental fee was 

$125.00/day. Total shelter rental fees collected were $1,625.00. 
 

C. Events hosted by the IU Women’s Varsity Rowing Team, and the Lake Lemon 
Triathlon, hosted by Phi Kappa Psi fraternity from IU, generated an additional 
$3,775.00 in revenues. 

 
D. The LLCD Board hosted the Independence Day Fireworks Show at Riddle Point 

Park on July 6th.  Sky Magic Pyrotechnics, Inc, Brazil, IN, conducted the show at 
a cost of $6,500.00.  Donations and contributions collected for the event totaled 
$5,491.63. 

 
10.  SHORELINE PROJECT PERMITS: 
 

A. Fourteen (14) permits were issued to lake freeholders in 2012.  These projects 
dealt primarily with shoreline erosion control, sea wall construction, and minor 
shore-line improvements.  Since 1996, 321 shoreline permits have been issued to 
Conservancy freeholders. 
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11.  2012 LLCD LAKE ENHANCEMENT PROGRAM: 
 

      The Lake Enhancement Program consists of four primary maintenance functions: 
lake debris and stump removal; shore-line erosion control stabilization (rip-rap 
stone); lake dredging (sediment removal); and sediment/debris disposal site(s) 
development and maintenance.  

 
      These functions are accomplished through LLCD’s self managed barge operation. 

Consisting of two (2) part-time employees and the following pieces of equipment: 
A. 66 foot long x 36 foot wide steel barge; B. Excavator; C. Push boat; D. 
Bulldozer; E. Articulated off road truck; and F. Maintenance Utility Truck. 

 
      A Summary of 2012 Maintenance Functions are as follows:  

 
I. ATTACHMENT A-  2012 LAKE DEBRIS/STUMP REMOVAL: 

 FINAL FINANCIAL SUMMARY  
II. ATTACHMENT B-  FINAL FINANCIAL 2012 SHORE-LINE 

STABILIZATION  (RIP-RAP) SUMMARY 
III. ATTACHMENT C-  2012 FINAL FINANCIAL SUMMARY OF 

LLCD DREDGING (SEDIMENT REMOVAL) 
IV. ATTACHMENT D-  2012 FINAL POSSOM TROT DISPOSAL SITE 

PREPARATION EXPENSES 
 

12. INSURANCE SERVICES:  
 

Provided by First Insurance Group, Bloomington, IN. (Lance Eberle). 
 

13. ACCOUNTING SERVICES: 
 

Provided by Watkins Accounting, Bloomington, IN. (Shirley Watkins). 
 

14. LEGAL SERVICES: 
 

Provided by Andrews, Harrell, Mann, Carmin, & Parker, Attorneys at Law, 
Bloomington, IN. (Angela Parker).  

 
15. LLCD’S FINANCIAL INSTITUTION: 

 
The Peoples State Bank, Ellettsville, IN. (Johnny Lindsey) 
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Attachment “A” 
 

2012 Lake Debris 
 

Financial Summary 
 

 

EXPENSES 

Staff Costs: 
Dredger 

49 hours @ $34/hr 
Assistant Dredger 
49 hours @ $17/hr 

 

 
$1,666.00 

 
 

$833.00 
 

Fuel (Estimated) 7 Gallons/hour @ $3.30/gallon x 33 hours= 
$762.30 

Contractual Services $1,200.00 

Rental Equipment $1,000.00 

Grand Total $5,461.30 
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Attachment “B” 
 

2012 Shore-Line Stabilization (Rip-Rap) 
 

Financial Summary 
 
 

Service Zone 
(District) 

Total Tons (Rip-Rap) Stone Total Linear Feet 

 
204 (I)* 

(Riddle Point Ramp) 
100’ 

 
124 (IV)* 

(N. Shore Marina Cove) 

142.15 

25’ 

*: CBU Shore-line 
 

Total Cost of Rip-Rap Stone: $2,005.39 
Total Staff Costs: $688.50 (13.5 Hours @ $51/hour) 

Total Fuel (estimated): $277.20  
(7 Gallons/hour @ $3.30/gallon x 12 hours) 

 
Total Cost: $2,971.09 
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Attachment “C” 
 

 2012 Sediment Removal 
 

Financial Summary 
 
 

Personnel Costs Actual 2012 Budgeted 2012 
Dredger 

598.5 Hours @ $34/Hr. 
$20,349.00 $20,400.00 

Assistant Dredger 
520.5 Hours @ $17/Hr. 

$8,848.50 $10,200.00 

Benefits (FICA/SUTA) $2,337.29 $2,448.25 

Total Personnel $31,534.79 $33,048.25 
Difference ($) (-$1,513.46)  

 
 

Supply Costs Actual 2012 Budgeted 2012 
Diesel Fuel (Grease, Oil, etc) $12,286.60 $10,000.00 

Dredging Supplies $9,233.88 $4,000.00 

Total Supply Cost $21,520.48 $14,000.00 
Difference ($) (+$7,520.48)  

 
 

Services & Charges Actual 2012 Budgeted 2012 
Insurance $9,142.00 $9,142.00 

Repair/Maintenance 
& Equipment Rental 

 
$7,191.49 $10,000.00 

Loan Service $46,000.00 $46,000.00 

Total Services & 
Charges 

$62,333.49 $65,142.00 

Difference ($) (-$2,808.51)  
 

Actual 2012 Budgeted 2012 
Grand Total 

$115,388.76 $112,190.25 
Grand Total Difference  +$3,198.51 
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Attachment “D” 
 

2012 Possom Trot Disposal Site Preparation 
 

Financial Summary 
 
 

Category Cost 

2012 Expenses 
 

$10,047.00 
(295.5 Hours @ $34.00/hr) 

(29 Days) 

Staff 
Dredger 

 
 

Assistant Dredger 
 

 

 
$3,153.50 

(185.5 Hours @ $17.00/hr) 
(19 Days) 

Total Staff Costs $13,200.50 
 

Supplies 
Stone 

Diesel (estimated) 
(7 gal/hr @ $3.30/gal x 152 hrs) 

Grease, Oil, Etc. 
 

 
 

$5,557.98 
$3,511.20 

 
$583.29 

Total Supply Costs $9,652.47 

2012 Grand Total $22,852.97 
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